REGULAR MEETING MINUTES
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REGULAR MEETING MINUTES
FEBRUARY 25, 2014

NOTICE OF MEETING:

TO ALL BOARD OF EDUCATION MEMBERS

The regular meeting of the Board of Education of the Township of Union will be held on February 25, 2014 at 7:00 p.m. at the Union High School Library, North Third Street, Union, New Jersey 07083


The regular meeting of the Board of Education of the Township of Union was held  at  Union  High School Library, North Third Street, Union, New Jersey on February 25, 2014 at 7:00 p.m. pursuant to notice sent to each member.

PRESENT AT ROLL CALL:
 Mr. David Arminio, Dr. Guy Francis, Mr. Richard Galante, Ms. Lois Jackson, Mr. Thomas Layden, Mr. Angel Salcedo and Mr. Francis Perkins, President

ABSENT AT ROLL CALL:
       Ms. Susana Cooley and Mr. Vito Nufrio

Mr. Perkins called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.


Mr. Tatum led the board and audience members in the Pledge of Allegiance.


Mr. Damato read the statement required under the “Open Public Meetings Act” a copy of which is on file in the office of the Secretary.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

Moved by Mr. Arminio, seconded by Mr. Layden that the minutes of the Regular Meeting and the Executive Session of December 17, 2013 be adopted:


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
Ms. Jackson and Mr. Salcedo      







MOTION WAS CARRIED

Moved by Mr. Arminio, seconded by Mr. Layden that the minutes of the Organization Meeting of January 7, 2014 be adopted:


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
Ms. Jackson                   MOTION WAS CARRIED

Moved by Mr. Arminio, seconded by Mr. Layden that the minutes of the worksession of January 14, 2014 be adopted:


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Ms. Jackson, Mr. Layden, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None 

                MOTION WAS CARRIED
COMMUNICATION:

LETTER OF RESIGNATION – VRETTOS

Diana M. Vrettos, teacher assistant, CEO Program at Union High School, submitted a letter of resignation for the purpose of retirement, effective April 1, 2014

LETTER OF RESIGNATION – PETELA

Stephen J. Petela, physical education teacher at Battle Hill, Connecticut Farms and Hannah Caldwell Schools, submitted a letter of resignation for the purpose of retirement, effective July 1, 2014

REQUEST FOR USE OF GYMS IN UNION SCHOOLS – UNION SOCCER CLUB

Pedro Sousa, President of Union Soccer Club, submitted a request use of Union School gyms for indoor soccer through the Union Recreation Department.

REQUEST FOR EXTENSION OF UNPAID CHILD REARING LEAVE – AXENTIOU 

Nicole Axentiou, teacher at Hannah Caldwell School, submitted a request for extension of unpaid child rearing leave, for the period March 17, 2014 through the end of the 2014-2015 school year.

REQUEST FOR WAIVER OF FEES – TOWNSHIP OF UNION EDUCATION FOUNDATION

Susan Lipstein, President of the Township of Union Education Foundation submitted a request for waiver of fees for use of Union High School auditorium for second  annual “Union’s Got Talent-2014”  on Saturday, June 28, 2014 for auditions and Saturday, September 13, 2014 for rehearsal and performance.
LETTER OF RESIGNATION – SIGNORELLI

Gail A. Signorelli, teacher at Washington School, submitted a letter of resignation for the purpose of retirement, effective July 1, 2014
LETTER OF RESIGNATION – LABONIA

Ellen Labonia, twelve month accounts payable secretary, submitted a letter of resignation for the purpose of retirement,  effective July 1, 2014.
REQUEST FOR EXTENSION OF UNPAID CHILD REARING LEAVE – SCHECTER

Nicole Schecter, School Psychologist, submitted a request for an extension  of unpaid  child  rearing  leave   from February 3rd through March 4th, 2014.
REQUEST FOR MATERNITY AND UNPAID FAMILY LEAVE – STABLER

Danielle Stabler, science teacher at Kawameeh Middle School, submitted a request for maternity and unpaid family leave, for the period April 22nd through the end of the 2013-2014 school year.

REQUEST FOR UNPAID FAMILY LEAVE – SIDERMAN

Jason Siderman, teacher at Hannah Caldwell School, submitted a request for unpaid family leave, for the period March 3rd through April 20th 2014.

Mr. Arminio stated that he wanted to wish all of the teachers that were retiring well.  Mr. Perkins said that the entire board wishes them well.

SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT


Dr. Martin said that each month he reports student and staff attendance, how important it is and something that the district has been stressing throughout the year.  He said that the student attendance for January, 2014 was 95.34% and it was an improvement over last January’s attendance of 94.04%; up 1.3%.  Dr. Martin said that when you get to this level it means that hundreds of more students are attending school each day and this will impact student achievement.  He said that staff attendance for January 2014 was 94.9% which was up over last year’s attendance of 94.22% or a .6% increase.  Dr. Martin thanked everyone for continuing over the school year to get to school and to see it as being important.  

Dr. Martin reported that the Union High School Twirling Team won first and third place at their competition this past Sunday.  He said that this group has a rich history of bringing honor to the district.  Dr. Martin congratulated the Girls’ Twirling Team.


Dr. Martin said that the Union High School Girls’ Track Team placed in a three way tie for second place at the Group 4 Championships; Aisha Bisholou won the 55 meters to remain undefeated in State Indoor Competition; and 14 members of the team qualified for the Meet of Champions.  He congratulated the Girls’ Track Team for their continued dominance.


Dr. Martin said that in the last month several events have taken place where Union High School students have performed community service.  He said that the high school students worked to make Valentine’s Day cards for all elementary students and these valentines were also a ticket to any sporting event at the high school that week.  Dr. Martin said that the students also made Valentines for all the children at the Children’s Specialized Hospital.  He said that students also had a showcase where students performed poetry, rap, songs and dance to raise money for Races for Faces.  Dr. Martin said that the students raised about $300 for Ron Lateiner’s grandson who has Van der Woude Syndrome.  He said in addition to this, on Friday, February 21st students volunteered at the Valentine’s Day Dinner at the Senior Center.  Dr. Martin said that the students acted as servers for a dinner event celebrating Valentine’s Day and all of the visitors and organizers praised the students’ cheerfulness, professionalism and enthusiasm.  He said that the Community Service Program at Union High School has been a great success which continues throughout the year.

Dr. Martin said that the 6th grade Thinking Cap Quiz Bowl team finished second in the Northeast Region to Lancing Middle School in New York State by a paltry ten points in the Northeast Regional Thinking Cap Quiz Bowl.  He said that their score will qualify them, along with the seventh and eighth grade teams from the district, for the National Contest in April.


Dr. Martin said that he wanted to point out that there was an error in the February 6th edition of the Local Source Newspaper.  He said that in that edition of the newspaper, there was a story about the results of the State Report Cards but there was one paragraph that was inaccurate and it read:  “Although all other high schools in Union County provided a narrative to the State explaining what academic offerings they provide for students as well as achievements that have been accomplished, Union High School failed to submit such a narrative.”  Dr. Martin said that was an error.  He said that he obtained a copy of the actual narrative that is on the State of New Jersey Department of Education profile of Union High School.  Dr. Martin said that the narrative talks about the tremendous amount of achievements and accomplishments that Union High School has.  He said that it was a little unfair that this statement was in the newspaper.  Dr. Martin said that he did call the reporter who was responsible for writing the article and the reporter spoke with the Editor.  He said that he has been promised that in this Thursday’s edition of the Local Source there will be a statement or story about the fact that Union High School’s narrative is up on the State Department of Education’s website and it does reflect the terrific things that are going on at Union High School.  Dr. Martin apologized to everyone who read the article and thought it was an unfortunate occurrence.  He said that he was looking forward to Thursday’s edition of the Local Source to see if the district can somehow make up for that error. 


Mr. Perkins said that he wanted to comment on the attendance of students and staff in the district schools.  He said that he has done a fair amount of research into school safety and he said that the most effective means of making a school secure and safe is school climate.  Mr. Perkins said that school climate was how people feel about coming to school and that is reflected in the student and staff attendance.  He said that this would be one of the goals that he would argue for and this does not happen unless something is going right in the school district.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC ON RESOLUTIONS ON THE AGENDA

None

EDUCATION/STUDENT DISCIPLINE COMMITTEE

Moved by Dr. Francis, seconded by Mr. Salcedo that resolution E-1 through E-3 be adopted:

E-1.
AMEND LIST OF 2013-2014 OUT-OF-DISTRICT ATYPICAL STUDENT PLACEMENT LIST


That the 2013-2014 Out-of-District Atypical Student Placement List, students exited from Out-of-District Placement and Out-of-District Tuition Lists be amended in accordance with the information appended to the nonpublic portion of these minutes.  

E-2.
AMEND LIST OF STUDENTS EXITED FROM THE ROLLS

That the board amend list of students exited from the rolls [three (3) students exited during the period January 1st through January 31st, 2014 ; a total of thirteen (13) students have been exited for the 2013-2014 school year] who are not domiciled in this school district in accordance with the information appended to the nonpublic portion of these minutes.

E-3.
AFFIRM SUPERINTENDENT’S RESOLUTION OF HIB CONCLUSIONS


That the board affirm the Superintendent’s resolution of Harassment, Intimidation and Bullying (HIB)  conclusions  for  the period  January 21 to February 7, 2014.

AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Ms. Jackson, Mr. Layden, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None 

MOTION WAS CARRIED
THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTION WAS TABLED PENDING MORE DISCUSSION BY THE BOARD REGARDING THE POSSIBLE ADDITION OF SNOW DAYS TO NEXT YEAR’S SCHOOL CALENDAR:
E-4.
APPROVE CALENDARS FOR 2014-2015 SCHOOL YEAR


That the board approve Calendars for the 2014-2015 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

Moved by Dr. Francis, seconded by Mr. Salcedo that resolutions E-5 and E-6 be adopted:
E-5.
APPROVE REQUESTS TO ALLOW CHILDREN OF STAFF MEMBERS TO ATTEND UNION PUBLIC SCHOOLS


That the board approve request from staff members to allow their children to attend Union Public Schools for the 2014-2015 school year in accordance with the information recorded in the non-public portion of these minutes:  (a) B.B. – pre-k at Washington Elementary School; (b) L.C. – pre-k at Washington Elementary School; (c) J.A. – pre-k at Washington Elementary School; (d) D.E. – kindergarten at Connecticut Farms School
E-6.
APPROVE TUITION CONTRACT AGREEMENT – MOUNT HOLLY TOWNSHIP BOARD OF EDUCATION


That the board approve Tuition Contract Agreement with Mount Holly Township Board of Education in accordance with the information  recorded in the nonpublic portion of the minutes.

DISCUSSION:


Mr. Arminio said that at the worksession, he thought that the district needed to look over the school calendar for next year.  He said that hopefully next year’s weather will not be as bad as this year with snow days.  Mr. Arminio said that this year the students will have to come to school on the Monday of spring vacation.  He said that this will mean that school will be disjointed and if there had been snow days imbedded in the school calendar this may not have happened.  Mr. Arminio suggested that the school secretaries could take days off if necessary to satisfy their contract and the number of days that they work if there was a separate calendar.  He asked that resolution E-4 be tabled for tonight so that the board can discuss it further and possibly come up with a solution before it is finalized and published.

Mr. Perkins asked if there would be any problem in tabling this resolution until next month.  Mr. Damato said that the calendar can always be modified but he thought that people took action in reliance on the calendar that the board adopts.  He said that if the board was inclined to take a month to think about the calendar and then vote on the final calendar next month, he thought it would be a kinder way to present the calendar to the staff and others who are depending on the calendar to set up their schedule for the next year.  

Mr. Perkins said that he was interested in hearing Mr. Arminio’s argument on imbedding snow days into the calendar.  He said that it was his inclination to table resolution E-4 for tonight and have further discussion on this item.  Mr. Layden agreed with Mr. Perkins and he suggested that the board discuss this issue at the meeting on Saturday. 

AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Ms. Jackson, Mr. Layden, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None 


MOTION WAS CARRIED
FISCAL AND PLANNING COMMITTEE

Moved by Ms. Jackson, seconded by Mr. Salcedo that the following resolutions be adopted:
F-1.
ACCEPT TREASURER’S REPORT


That the Treasurer’s Report dated January 31st, 2014 be accepted.

F-2.
ACCEPT SECRETARY’S REPORT


That the Secretary’s Report dated January 31st, 2014 be accepted.
F-3.
CERTIFY TREASURER’S AND SECRETARY’S REPORTS


Pursuant  to  N.J.A.C. 6A:23-2.11(a), I certify that as of  January 31st, 2014 no budgetary line item account has obligations and payments (contractual orders) which in total exceed the amount appropriated by the district board of education pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:22-8 and 18:22-8.1.


___________________________  _          ______________


James J. Damato, Board Secretary                 Dated

Pursuant to  N.J.A.C. 6A:23-2.2(h), we certify  that as of January 31st, 2014 after review of the secretary’s monthly financial report (appropriations section) and upon consultation with the appropriate district officials that to the best of our knowledge no major account or fund has been over-expended in violation of N.J.A.C. 6A:23-2.2(d)3  and that sufficient  fund are available to meet the district’s financial obligations for the remainder of the fiscal year. This certification is solely based on the information provided by the School Business Administrator and Board Secretary and is assumed by the board to be correct.

F-4.
APPROVE LINE ITEM TRANSFERS


That the Board approve line item transfers in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
F-5.
APPROVE ATTACHED LIST OF CONTRACTS AND/OR PURCHASE ORDERS


That the board approve the attached list of contracts and/or purchase orders pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5 and 18A:18A-10(a) in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

F-6.
APPROVE LIST OF CONTRACTS AND/OR PURCHASES


That the board approve attached list of contracts and/or purchases pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5(21):  (a) Metro Fundraising - $2,100 – fundraiser for musical production – Kawameeh Middle School; (b) NJSIAA - $2,000 – sale of tickets for Girls Basketball State semi-final game – Union High School Athletic Department; (c) Passaic Valley Coaches - $3,584 – ski/snowboard club trip – Kawameeh Middle School; (d) First Tracks - $7,628 – ski/snowboard club trip-Kawameeh Middle School; (e) Heritage Festivals - $20,000 – 1st payment for spring trip to Boston by chorus and band – Union High School; (f) Heritage Festivals - $30,000 – 2nd payment for spring trip to Boston by chorus and band – Union High School; (g) Heritage Festivals - $12,920 – final payment for spring trip to Boston by chorus and band – Union High School; (h) Encore Orchestra of NJ - $5,600 – orchestra for Union Celebrates Broadway – Union High School; (i) Home Depot Credit Services - $3,290.05 – scenic construction for “Miss Saigon” – Union High School
F-7.
APPROVE DISTRICT WIDE TRAVEL AND RELATED EXPENSES


That the Board approve district wide travel and related expenses pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:11-12, N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-7 and Board Policy File Code 6471 and in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
F-8.  PRE-APPROVE DISTRICT WIDE STUDENT FIELD TRIP DESTINATIONS AND PURPOSES


That the Board pre-approve district wide student field trip destinations and purposes pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-5.8 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

F-9.   ACCEPT DONATION – VERIZON


That the Board accept donation in the amount of $750 from Verizon for use by Girls’ Varsity Soccer Team in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
F-10.
ACCEPT CULNARY ARTS GRANT – ARAMARK


That the Board accept Culinary Arts Grant from ARAMARK in the amount of $10,000

F-11.  RENEW HEALTHCARE POLICY – HORIZON BLUE CROSS/BLUE SHIELD


That the Board renew district healthcare policy with Horizon Blue Cross/Blue Shield effective March 1, 2014 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

DISCUSSION:


None


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Ms. Jackson, Mr. Layden, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None 



MOTION WAS CARRIED

OPERATIONS COMMITTEE

Moved by Mr. Layden, seconded by Dr. Francis that the following resolutions be adopted:
O-1.
APPROVE SECURITY DRILL REPORTS


That pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:41-1 and P.L. 2009, Chapter 178, the board approve the following security drill reports in accordance with the information appended to these minutes. 
O-2.
APPROVE ADVERTISEMENT FOR SALE OF ITEMS DEEMED NO LONGER SERVICEABLE


That the board approve advertisement for sale of the items on the attached list which have been deemed no longer serviceable (If there are no bids on these items, it will be sold as scrap.) 
O-3.
ACCEPT PROPOSAL FOR DOCUMENTATION AND SUBMISSION OF ANNUAL COMBUSTION ADJUSTMENT DATA FOR CONNECTICUT FARMS SCHOOL – ENVIORNMENTAL COMPLIANCE ASSISTANCE, LLC


That the board accept proposal for documentation and submission of annual combustion adjustment data for Connecticut Farms Elementary School to Environmental Compliance Assistance, LLC, 123 Hillside Lane, Saylorsburg, PA 18353 in an amount not to exceed $2,420 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

O-4.
APPROVE WAIVER OF FEES – UNION’S GOT TALENT 2014


That the board approve waiver of fees for use of Union High School auditorium for “Union’s Got Talent – 2014” on Saturday, June 28, 2014 for auditions and Saturday, September 13, 2014 for rehearsal and performance.
DISCUSSION:


None


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Ms. Jackson, Mr. Layden, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None 



MOTION WAS CARRIED

PERSONNEL COMMITTEE

Moved by Mr. Galante, seconded by Ms. Jackson that the following resolutions be adopted:
P-1.
APPROVE PERSONNEL ACTIONS


That the Board approve personnel actions in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
P-2.
AMEND SUBSTITUTE LISTS


That the February, 2014 Substitute/Home Instruction List, substitute custodians and substitute playground/ cafeteria aides, classroom assistants and secretaries be approved in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

P-3.
APPROVE LEAVES FOR STAFF

That the board approve leaves for the following staff: (a) Nicole Axentiou, teacher at Hannah Caldwell School, extension of unpaid child rearing leave for the period March 17, 2014 through the end of the 2014-2015 school year; (b) Nicole Schecter, School Psychologist unpaid child rearing leave from February 3rd through March 4th, 2014; (c) Danielle Stabler, science teacher at Kawameeh Middle School, maternity  and  unpaid family leave for the period April 22nd 2014 through the end of the 2013-2014 school year; (d) Jason Siderman, teacher at Hannah Caldwell School, unpaid family leave for the period March 3rd through April 20th, 2014.
P-4.
ACCEPT LETTERS OF RESIGNATION FROM STAFF


That the board accept letters of resignation from the following staff: (a) Diana M. Vrettos, teacher assistant, CEO Program at Union High School, effective April 1, 2014 (retirement); (b) Stephen J. Petela, physical education teacher at Battle Hill, Connecticut Farms and Hannah Caldwell Schools, effective July 1, 2014 (retirement); (c) Gail A. Signorelli, teacher at Washington School, effective July 1, 2014 (retirement); (d) Ellen Labonia, twelve month accounts payable secretary, effective July 1, 2014 (retirement). 
P-5.
AMEND RESOLUTION PROVIDING SALARY AND FRINGE BENEFITS FOR CENTRAL OFFICE PERSONNEL


That the board amend Resolution Providing Salary and Fringe Benefits for Central Office Personnel in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

P-6.
APPROVE CERTIFIED TEACHER TO PROVIDE ABA – MULVANEY


That the board approve Lisa Mulvaney, district certified teacher to provide ABA to students at a rate of $50 per hour on an “as needed” basis for the 2013-2014 school year. (Acct #17197/11-150-100-101-96-19-SS19)

P-7.
APPROVE AUGMENTATIVE AND ALTERNATIVE COMMUNICATION EVALUATIONS – CEREBRAL PALSY OF NORTH JERSEY


That the board approve Cerebral Palsy of North Jersey, 220 South Orange Avenue, Suite 300, Livingston, New Jersey to perform Augmentative Evaluations and Alternative Communication Evaluations at a rate of $750 per evaluation (if the student has complex access and/or seating/positioning issues, the rate will be $1,000 per evaluation) in an amount not to exceed $2,500 for the 2013-2014 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes. (Acct # 11-000-219-320-01-19)
P-8.
APPROVE NURSING SERVICES – SUMNER


That the board approve Gayle Sumner, Union High School Nurse, to provide nursing services during student transportation to and from school for the period January 29, 2014 through the end of the 2013-2014 school year at a rate of $38.25 per hour on an “as needed” basis (Acct# 11-000-216-110-01-19-SS19)
P-9.
PROVIDE NURSING SERVICES – AROUND THE CLOCK (ATC) HEALTHCARE SERVICES, INC.


That the board approve Around the Clock (ATC) Healthcare Services, Inc., 422 Morris Avenue, Suite 5, Long Branch, NJ 07740 to provide nursing services at a rate of $38.25 per hour for the period February 3, 2014 through the end of the 2013-2014 school year in an amount not to exceed $34,000 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes. (Acct#11-000-216-320-01-19)

P-10.  APPROVE INCREASE IN HOURLY RATE – HERRIGAL


That the board approve increase in hourly salary rate for Kathy Herrigal, staff  accountant, from $38.25 to $39.00 ( for the 2012-2013 school year) and  $39.00 to  $39.75 (hourly rate for 2013-2014 school year)  which is a 1.9% increase.   (The  salary  increase  will  be paid  retroactively starting July 1, 2012)
P-11.
APPROVE JOB DESCRIPTION – BOOKKEEPER


That the board approve Bookkeeper Job Description in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

DISCUSSION:


None


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Ms. Jackson, Mr. Layden, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None 


MOTION WAS CARRIED

APPROVAL OF BILLS

Moved by Ms. Jackson, seconded by Mr. Layden that the Board concur with the bills listed in the permanent bound register appended to these minutes and be ordered for payment.

AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Ms. Jackson, Mr. Layden, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None 


MOTION WAS CARRIED

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

None

NEW BUSINESS

Mr. Arminio said that he had presented two resolutions at the worksession meeting.  He said that he would like the chair to recognize these resolutions and have them placed on the table for discussion by the board.  

Mr. Perkins said that he would not recognize any resolutions that are not already on the agenda.  He said that he would propose that with respect to new issues, they should be introduced through the agenda process allowing sufficient time for appropriate study.  Mr. Perkins said that 

in this spirit he would appoint an Ad Hoc Committee of three members of the board to review the board’s practices and policies with regard to the naming of facilities in honor of various people over time and come back to the chair with recommendations.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC

Mr. Marano was at the meeting representing the VFW Teener League and American Legion Baseball League in the Township.  He said a few months ago the district hired a new varsity baseball coach at Union High School.  Mr. Marano said that he had a conversation a couple of months ago and another conversation today regarding parent meetings and what came out of the parent meetings.  He said that some parents have informed him that the new coach did not want any players on school teams to play Teener League Baseball because they might get injured.  Mr. Marano said that he did not think that the coach should be telling the township students who are eligible to play baseball at the high school that they cannot play Teener League Baseball.  He said that Union is one of the few towns left with volunteers who run a program that every other town envies.  Mr. Marano said that teams from other communities love the facilities in town.


Mr. Marano said that he had a conversation with the coach and with Ms. Ionta today.  He said that the coach commented that he did not tell the students that they could not play on Teener League.  Mr. Marano said that the coach stated that the only players he told not to play Teener League games were Varsity Baseball Team players and maybe a handful of J.V. players who could be called to play varsity games if necessary.  He said that if the coach had not yet put a team together, how would he know who the “handful” of J.V. players were who would be used as substitute players on the varsity team.  

Mr. Marano said that the coach told him that he told the players that besides the VFW Teener League Baseball, the American Legion Baseball League had no competition either.  He said that American Legion Baseball has changed in the State but last year he and several other individuals put a league of eight teams together and two of those teams made it to the final eight in the State and one of those teams won the National World Series.  Mr. Marano said that he knows that the coach came from a town that never wanted to get involved in the American Legion Baseball in the last ten years and that might be part of it.

Mr. Marano said that during his conversation with the coach and Ms. Ionta today he was also informed that the coach wanted his players to go to the “Ballpark” which is a baseball facility in Springfield.  He said that some parents had also come to him regarding this issue and he was advised that the cost to utilize this facility was $900.  Mr. Marano said that he felt this was an exorbitant amount for a student to attend a baseball facility.  He said that he has experience with some players in Teener League and American Legion Baseball that there are some parents in the town that cannot even afford the $150 or $200 for registration to these leagues.  Mr. Marano said he thought that some of the students were under a little pressure with the $900 fee.  He said he asked the coach if there wasn’t a conflict with sending students to the “Ballpark” since one of the players told him that the coach was an employee of that facility.  Mr. Marano said that the coach advised that he was not an employee and he hadn’t worked there for over a year and a half.  He said that Mr. Navarette’s name is listed on the coaching roster on the facilities internet page.  
Mr. Marano said that a couple of things that he learned during his conversation today just did not add up.  He said that he did advise Ms. Ionta that he would be attending this meeting because he wanted to have the things that were agreed on put in the record.  Mr. Marano said that he agreed with the coach that the varsity players should not play Teener League; he said that the Teener League only goes up to 16 year olds and most varsity players are 16, 17 and 18.  Mr. Marano said that the younger players on the school teams are not allowed to pitch during the regular Teener League Season because they may have the opportunity to pitch for the school teams.   He said that the town has been running these baseball programs for more than sixty years.  

Mr. Marano said that there were also some individuals present tonight who were volunteers in these baseball programs in Union.  He wanted to thank all of the volunteers in town who help with the upkeep of the field.  

Mr. Perkins said that Mr. Marano has made a major contribution to the youth of Union for many years.  He thanked Mr. Marano for his service over the years and he felt that these leagues have been truly worthwhile programs. 

Mr. Arminio said that he has known Mr. Marano for a long time.  He said that Ms. Ionta could not be present at the meeting tonight due to a previous commitment.  Mr. Arminio said that he did have a meeting with Ms. Ionta today and at that meeting they were speaking about this situation and he wanted to clarify some issues.

Mr. Arminio said that the varsity baseball players and the “handful” of J.V. players did tell these students that he did not want them to participate in any outside team until the school season is over on June 8th.  He said that the coach also stated that all J.V. and other players could play Teener League and he did make that statement at the parent meeting.  Mr. Marano asked Mr. Arminio if he was at the parent meeting.  Mr. Arminio said he was not but that Ms. Ionta was present at the meeting and had told Mr. Arminio what was said.  He said that Ms. Ionta also told parents that if they had any questions or concerns to contact her.  Mr. Arminio said that the reason for this is that a two hour practice each day is enough for a player and if they have to go to play a game in the evening with another league, when does the student have the opportunity to do homework, etc. He said that he does not know if past coaches allowed players to play on outside teams or not.  
Mr. Arminio said that with regard to the “Ballpark” facility in Springfield, he stated that the coach did tell him that on Fridays, Union players can use the facility for free.  Mr. Marano said that he is being advised that there are some students who are going to this facility and are paying $900.  Mr. Arminio asked if Mr. Marano met personally with the coach.  Mr. Marano said that he did meet with him prior to his appointment as head baseball coach and he also spoke to him on the telephone today.  Mr. Arminio asked if the coach made any of these statements on the phone today.  Mr. Marano said that they did speak about some of the issues on the phone today but the coach also told Mr. Marano that he did not work at the “Ballpark” but the roster of staff on the website does list his name as an employee.  
Mr. Arminio asked if there was a rule in the Teener League that if a student does not play during the regular season, they cannot play summer ball.  Mr. Marano said that there was such a rule years ago that if the player did not sign up in the fall, they were not eligible for summer ball because summer ball was the “All Stars” of the spring and if a student did not play in the spring, how could they be placed on an “All Star” team but this applies to students who are 16 years of age and under who are not varsity players.

Mr. Arminio said that he wanted Mr. Marano to recognize that all players, except those on the varsity team, are allowed to play in any outside league.  He said that the coach advised him today that he would speak to all of the students and tell them that.

Mr. Marano said that he could have had many parents present at the meeting tonight but the parents are afraid to come to the board and for the coach to see them on the Teener League side of the table as opposed to the Union High School baseball side of the table.  He said that as far as he was concerned, they should be all together.  Mr. Marano said that several parents have even asked for their registration fee for Teener League to be refunded to them after they had signed up their children.  


Mr. Marano said that there were many volunteers in the town who are trying to provide a program for the children in Union which is affordable.  


Mr. Perkins said that it is his feeling that these programs should complement and that the programs in the high school benefit from the development of players in programs such as Teener League and American Legion Baseball.  He said that the coach ought to be thankful for the fact that he has someone else teaching these youngsters how to play ball and how to get along with each other as a member of a team.  Mr. Perkins asked if there was anyone on the board who felt differently on this issue and felt that there should be a distinct preference for one program or another.  

Mr. Galante said that he has known Mr. Marano most of his life and what he does with this program and the facility which he provides is unbelievable.  He said that it is volunteers like him in all sports in Union which helps teams at the high school level win championships.  Mr. Galante said that all the sports programs in town should be commended and there should be a good working relationship between them.

Mr. Perkins said that there are children in the town that would not be playing but for Mr. Marano’s program.  Mr. Marano said that everyone cannot play high school sports and the outside leagues offer that opportunity to all children.  


Mr. Perkins asked Dr. Lishak to speak to Ms. Ionta to get all of the facts surrounding this issue.  Mr. Marano said that he wanted to let the parents know that their students would be allowed to play Teener League and American Legion Baseball because they are afraid that their student will be cut before they even try out for the team.  Mr. Perkins said that this clearly should not be the case and he is offended if it is.


Ms. Hernandez said that her son attends Connecticut Farms School and she has a younger daughter that will be starting pre-k in September.  She said that she understood for the past three years there has not been a pre-k class at Connecticut Farms School and she wanted to see if that would be changing for the next school year.  Ms. Hernandez said that if pre-k is not reinstituted at Connecticut Farms School it would mean that her daughter would have to attend Hannah Caldwell School and her son would be attending Connecticut Farms School.  She said that this would be an issue for her because both students would be starting school and/or being dismissed at the same time.  

Mr. Perkins said that Ms. Hernandez was not the only person in this position.  He said that in the establishment of programs, there are obviously a lot of factors that apply not the least of which is availability of funds.  Dr. Martin said that there was a time about four or five years ago when six schools had pre-k programs.  He said that four years ago, the district had budget challenges that mandated that the district reduce the program to only four schools.  Dr. Martin said that now is the right time to have this discussion because the district is just now putting together available classroom space, staffing, etc. for next year.  He said that this is an issue that can be revisited at this time.  Dr. Martin said that it was the availability of money and classroom space that will drive the district toward a decision.  

Ms. Hernandez said that even if there is just a morning session offered at Connecticut Farms and perhaps an afternoon session at another school, the same teacher could go between the buildings and this will alleviate some of the stress of getting the students to and from school.  Dr. Martin said that he did certainly understand Ms. Hernandez’s problem and he felt it would be very helpful to the families in town.  He said that when there were pre-k classes in all of the elementary schools, there was not a big enough enrollment to sustain a teacher and a teacher assistant in each classroom.  Dr. Martin said that in consolidating the classes between the schools, this alleviated having an inefficient class size in any particular school.  

Mr. Perkins suggested that Ms. Hernandez leave her name and telephone number with Dr. Martin at the end of the meeting and Dr. Martin would keep her updated on where the district is going with regard to this issue.  He said that this is not a problem that the board is unaware of and he was sympathetic with these issues.  

Ms. Taylor wanted to inquire about the anticipated start of the middle school and high school spring academy.  Mr. Perkins said that the board has not addressed this issue to date.  Ms. Taylor asked if it would be addressed on the next agenda.  Mr. Perkins said that he did not know.  Ms. Taylor asked when she could get information on the Academy program.  Mr. Perkins said that whenever the information is developed by the board.  Ms. Taylor said that the time is coming up for the Academy to start for the spring session and she did understand that these things had to be on the agenda for approval.  Mr. Perkins said that he would get back to Ms. Taylor when he had some information to share. 

MOTION FOR ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business before the board, it was moved by Mr. Galante, seconded by Ms. Jackson, that the meeting be adjourned.


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Dr. Francis, Mr. Galante, Ms. Jackson, Mr. Layden, Mr. Salcedo and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None 


MOTION WAS CARRIED





Respectfully submitted





JAMES J. DAMATO
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